
News from the NW Synod 22nd March 2017 

 

 
The next Synod Meeting will be held 
this Saturday at Bamford Chapel & 
Norden URC on 25th March 2017. 

Synod Officers will be available before the start of 
Synod and at Lunchtime if anyone would like to 

discuss any matters with them.   

 
Please remember to book your tickets (also available at 

Synod) for the North Western/Mersey Synod Big Day Out (£8 
an adult ticket before 17th April £10 after) only 4 weeks ….to 

get your cheaper tickets!  
 

1: Moderators Snapshot 
2: Launch of Centre of Theology and Justice at LKH 
3: News from Ramsden Street URC ‘flashbacks’ 
4: Kendal URC welcomes Kinteln's Reformed Church Confirmation 

Class 
5: News from Grange Over Sands 
6: Pilots Officer Training Day 
7: CYDO Grand Tour 
8: Crossfire Camp 
9: Young People At Synod 
10: Red Lane, Bolton Pilots turn 60 
 

1: Moderators Snapshot The tranquillity of the Sea of Galilee, and a snapshot of me 

leading Holy Communion beside the Sea for our 75-strong Cumbria Ecumenical pilgrimage (with Bishop 

James sat in readiness for the reflection). It was a powerful occasion for prayer concerning our walk with 

Jesus today as we walked the land he trod 2,000 years ago. There are more frivolous images taken a few 

seconds before of Bishop James and I roaring with laughter together – I don’t know what at. But as the 

Apostle Paul writes, “I always pray with joy because of your partnership in the gospel” (Philippians 1:4) 

and through close fellowship (and fun) we have bonds which cause us to pray deeply for one another. 

However, the presence of Jesus was experienced more keenly on the pilgrimage where we met and 

talked with those in a variety of situations (schools, YMCA, former IDF soldier, Eritrean refugee workers, 

work of Anglican Archbishop across 5 countries and more). In these situations, people shared 



experiences of rejection, division, hostility, enmity, marginalisation and painful hardship. In these places 

we saw where Jesus was leaving footprints today, as people wrestled with the difficulties and struggles 

that living in Palestine and Israel bring. It is possible that we strive too often to find Jesus beside the 

quiet waters, when in fact the footsteps in which we are to plant our own are to be found in the 

highways and byways and the turbulence of other lives lived in the shadow of darkness where Jesus 

would seek to bring his light. 

Please pray for 

• all those who shared in the ecumenical pilgrimage as they in turn share their story and 
strengthen the ecumenical working across Cumbria 

• our Synod as it meets this Saturday, for Grace and Peace to be experienced as we wrestle with a 
full agenda and big questions as we work to support one another in our congregations and all 
the forms of ministry we share across the Synod. 
 

 

 

 

2: Launch of Centre of Theology and Justice at LKH The Centre for 
Theology and Justice will be launched on Wednesday 10 May 2017 with the inaugural David Goodbourn 
Lecture ‘Is justice enough? A radical Christian response to the current humanitarian and ecological  
crisis ‘. 

This will be presented by Father Augusto Zampini, an Argentine Roman Catholic priest, currently the 
theological adviser to the UK aid-development agency CAFOD and an Honorary Fellow at Durham 
University, Roehampton University and Stellenbosch University (South Africa). He has been lecturing on 
theology, Christian ethics and human rights since 2004. 



David Walker, Bishop of Manchester, will be the chair for the event. 

The launch takes place at Luther King House, Rusholme, Manchester M14 5JP. 

The afternoon begins with a light afternoon tea and refreshments from 3.45pm. Augusto Zampini’s 
lecture will start at 4.30pm and finish at approximately 6pm. 

It is a free but ticketed event, with tickets available until Sunday 30th April 2017 from EventBrite. 
http://www.theologyjustice.org/launch/  
 

 

3: News from Ramsden Street URC ‘flashbacks’ Around 140 school children 

from Barrow-in-Furness had a great time 

at the beginning of March, looking at 

particular times in the life of Jesus at an 

event called Flashbacks… to times with 

Jesus which was run by an ecumenical 

team of helpers and held at Ramsden 

Street United Reformed Church.  Four 

schools sent their year 7 and 8 year olds 

to Flashbacks which revolves around 

looking at various incidents in Jesus’ life, 

much as one looks at photographs to 

remind oneself of particular times and 

events.  The children thought of 

themselves as followers of Jesus as they 

played a giant board game with 

themselves as counters.  They listened to the story of Jesus asking questions of rabbis in the Temple in 

Jerusalem when he was just twelve years old.  They made crosses of matchsticks and pictures of fish to 

remember Jesus’ death on the cross and the time he met with his disciples on a beach after his 

resurrection.  To remember how Jesus’ life fitted into God’s plan for the world, they made a bead 

wristband where the beads symbolised something from Jesus’ life story.  They also celebrated a mock 

wedding, similar to what would have been happening when Jesus turned water into wine at a wedding 

in the village of Cana.    

The children thoroughly enjoyed the whole event, as did the adult helpers who were members of 

various churches in the Furness and Duddon area. 

The photograph shows the display Roose Community Primary School made with some of the craft work 

from Flashbacks. 

 

https://davidgoodbournlecture.eventbrite.co.uk/
http://www.theologyjustice.org/launch/


4: Kendal URC welcomes Kinteln's Reformed Church Confirmation 

Class An email from the pastor Heiko alerted us to the visit. About twenty would be coming to the 

service. No mention of young people! 

However, the owner of Kendal Hostel 

told me affirmatively it was their 

Confirmation Class. What I had in 

mind was suddenly changed. 

We have a "native" German who had 

been briefed to lead the prayer of 

intercession in German with the 

translation for lesser beings on the 

screen but a group of young people! 

We know little about the church in 

Germany or about preparation for 

confirmation. Joachim was able to 

share about the Church in Germany 

and about preparation for his own 

Confirmation. We were fascinated! 

Some young people read the Story of 

the woman at the well. 

Their pastor took the took the role of a disciple along with the Samaritan woman in two meditations and 

we shared the blessing together 

We are privileged to have this linking and to experience first-hand what it means to be part of God's 

worldwide church 

 

5: News from Grange Over Sands Grange over Sands Methodist and United 

Reformed churches have been working together for many years and for the last few months have been 

sharing two services a month. A joint meeting of the two churches has agreed to meet as one Sunday 

congregation from June 2017. Until they decide which building to use in the long term the congregation 

will meet in each building for a month at a time. They will start in June in the Methodist building.  

The congregations are planning to visit other churches to see how they have come together as 

ecumenical fellowships or to look at the way church buildings have been reshaped for contemporary 

use. 

Based on present membership figures the combined church will have a membership of 160. 

 



6: Pilots Officer Training Day Pilots is the primary organisation for work with children 

and young people in the United 

Reformed Church. After 2 years of 

hard work, Pilots has published the 

new material for Pilots Companies – 

the Compass. 

Anne Hatch (Regional Pilots Officer) 

and Helen Nixon were both on the 

writing group for this tremendous 

resource. It would be wrong to call it 

an ‘update’ – it contains a plethora of 

new material; enough to keep Pilots 

Companies busy for many, many 

meetings! And, of course, the material 

is supplemented with ‘Overseas 

Voyage’ and ‘Worship’ packs each 

year. 

To help Pilots Officers get to grips with this new resource, Anne (far right in the photo) and Leo (Children 

and Youth Development Officer) held a training day for officers at Red Lane URC. Officers from churches 

in Bolton, Stockport, Walkden and Halton spent the day evaluating, and trying out, some of the material. 

It was really good to see so many officers – particularly the number of young leaders who are offering 

their time to work with children and young people in our churches. 

Congratulations are also due to Sam from Union URC Pilots in Stockport (5th from left) who has recently 

been appointed as the National Pilots Representative. He commences his role in June. 

If you would be interested in exploring how Pilots might help your church engage with children and 

young people in your community, contact Leo on cydo@nwsynod.org.uk and he and Anne will gladly 

come to your church to explore options and explain all about Pilots 

 

7: CYDO Grand Tour Leo was delighted to be invited to the café Church at the Oasis 

Academy in Salford last week. Meeting every week on the school premises, café 

church offers an opportunity for people of all ages – but with a very strong 

contingent of young people – to look at issues of faith in a way that suits them. 

The meeting starts, and finishes, with food and in-between those present tackle 

some quite difficult questions! On the night Leo attended, they were looking at 

incarnation – led by Stuart Comes, a Pioneer Minister from the Anglican Diocese 

of Manchester. 

Stuart Nixon, a URC Pioneer Minister who is linked to the Academy and Media 

City explained that the café church has been running for about 18 months and can get anywhere from 

mailto:cydo@nwsynod.org.uk


10 – 20 teenagers, along with adults and children – including two local youth workers: Adam (Oasis 

Community Hub leader) and Turkey (whose real name is James Kirk). 

Leo was a little uncomfortable as he was expected to do some craft – those who know him will realise 

what a shock to the system this was – but he thinks he just about got away with it…and the end result 

was worth it. 

 

Leo is still hoping to be invited to YOUR church to meet leaders, children and young people. He is happy 

to lead part of a session or just sit in the background and chat – it’s up to you! He’s in Cumbria on the 

5th/6th of April – and is free on the morning and afternoon of the 5th and the afternoon and evening of 

the 6th, is there something to which he could come along? Get in touch with him on 

cydo@nwsynod.org.uk  

 

8: Crossfire Camp March 31st is the last day to get tickets for the annual Crossfire Camp at 

a reduced rate. A fantastic weekend of worship and fun with young people from all over the United 

Reformed Church details (and booking information) can be found at https://crossfirecamp.org.uk/  

 

 

 

 

 

mailto:cydo@nwsynod.org.uk
https://crossfirecamp.org.uk/


9: Young People At Synod Imagine these two conversations:  

Conversation 1 

Adult: “Hi, would you like to go to Synod?” 

Young Person: “No.” 

Adult: “Ok.”  

 

Conversation 2 

Adult: “Hi, would you like to go to Synod?” 

Young Person: “No.” 

Adult: “Are you sure? We will be discussing things which will have an impact on how the church ‘is’ in the 

future and we really need you to share your thoughts and want to hear what you have to say – after all, 

you’ll be around long after we’re not. We’ll give you a lift there and back. You won’t have to sit with us 

all the time and you’ll be with other young people, too. And there’ll be Jaffa cakes…” 

 

Which conversation do you think is more likely to encourage young people to share their thoughts with 

us at the synod meeting on Saturday? Which conversation did YOU have with the young people in your 

church? Did you have either? 

Sadly, no churches have contacted Leo to let him know that young people will be attending so the youth 

event has been CANCELLED. 

 

10: Red Lane, Bolton Pilots turn 60 In March 1957 a new Pilots Company opened at 
Red Lane and so on 14th March 2017 they celebrated 60 
years with a party for the Pilots, their families and 
members of the Church. 
 
Alma Wilson started as Captain in the new company and is 
still serving in that capacity and she shared some pictures 
of how it used to be and how it has changed but one thing 
has not changed and never will is that Pilots like to play 
games!  It did prove a little chaotic with over 70 people in 
the hall but the majority of them joined in as we played 
games that have stood the test of time including a John 
Williams Story Race which is where our roots as Pilots 

comes from.   
 
We enjoyed a buffet supper and met younger siblings some of whom said they couldn’t wait to be old 
enough for Pilots and welcomed a family which consists of 3 generations who have all been Pilots! 
 
We enrolled some Pilots who have been dying to get their badges and presented Hilary Bradshaw with 
the first Long Service Badge for 25 years as an Officer.  Steven Davies should have received a 10-year 
award but was unable to be there. 
 



Being a Party there had to be CAKE so whilst it was cut up to take home all the children present received 
a Pilots Frisbee – the parents were delighted!!  
 
It was great see the whole family of the Church come together to celebrate such a special occasion and 
have fun. 
 

 
 
 
 

 

 

 


